Dean Ringle, P.E., P.S. Senate Bill 246 Sub Bill-7 Opposition Testimony Senate General Government and Agency Review Committee November 18, 2020

Chair Schuring, Vice Chair Rulli, Ranking Member O'Brien, and members of the Senate General Government and Agency Review Committee:

My name is Dean Ringle, licensed Professional Engineer and Professional Surveyor in Ohio. I am the executive director for the County Engineers Association of Ohio (CEAO), and the immediate past president of the National Council of Examiners for Engineering and Surveying (NCEES). I also serve on the Ohio State Board of Registration for Professional Engineers & Surveyors. As a part of my teaching at The Ohio State University College of Engineering for 25 years, I have promoted professional licensure and helped develop and guide young men and women toward their goals of obtaining professional licensure.

I last testified before this committee nine months ago regarding SB 246 and occupational licensure, before the pandemic set in and schedules were thrown into disarray. Since then, it is apparent the sponsors of this bill and this committee have worked to try to incorporate many of our earlier suggestions, as evidenced by this substitute 7th version of the bill. It is a daunting task to try to incorporate several hundred occupational and professional licensing boards under one set of guidelines, especially with the broad scopes of practice that exist for so many occupations throughout Ohio and also the United States.

However, there are still a few changes that I believe need to be made to this latest draft, so even though a good portion of the bill has moved in a positive direction, I must offer my testimony in opposition to the bill as it stands today for the following reasons.

Following a National Standard

Licensed Professional Engineers and Professional Surveyors throughout Ohio and the United States fall under an umbrella of State and National standards and guidelines. These standards and guidelines reflect the three "Es" needed for the proper protection of the public – education, experience and examination. Fortunately for Ohio, we follow the national standards and guidelines set forth by the National Council of Examiners for Engineering and Surveying. Following these national standards allows Ohio to be able to

quickly and efficiently accept engineering and surveying comity applicants from around the country that meet those same national standards. We appreciate the reference to "national standards" in this current version and believe that is proper criteria for professions to follow. However, this current version of the bill goes a few steps too far and effectively handcuffs Ohio's professions from following the national standards that are in existence today, and would cause us to lower the bar and accept applicants who do not meet those national standards.

Part of the duty to "protect the public" is to regulate licensed individuals, and part of the duty to "protect the public" is to make sure individuals are qualified to actually obtain a professional license, thereby heading off potential harm to the public by unqualified individuals trying to practice in a profession.

The Alliance for Responsible Professional Licensing (ARPL) has investigated national standards among professions and is a great resource to use when adopting or modifying licensing standards. I whole-heartily recommend you visit their website and read the news release attached to my testimony today.

Their website is at: http://www.responsiblelicensing.org/. Please visit this website to see why this is a national issue and we must not go down the path of unintended consequences by dismantling the use of proper national standards and safeguards already in place among several of Ohio's professions. Again, education, experience and examination are all important standards in order for professions to properly protect the public, and nationally recognized standards should be the benchmark.

Suggested Changes to the Current Version

- 1. In line 16891, which references in Sec. 4733.19 "satisfactory work experience,...", the following should be inserted for consistency: "satisfactory work experience, education, and has passed the necessary licensing examination, or has...".
- 2. The Engineering and Surveying professions have licensing boards in all fifty states, along with 4 United States territories and the District of Columbia. To be consistent and to recognize a licensing authority in a state, territory, or possession of the United States, or the District of Columbia, the similar phrase as found in lines 16889-16890 ("a state, territory, or possession of the United States, or the District of Columbia") should be used in line 162 instead of just using the designation of "state".

3. Ohio law should not be subject to be changed by another state, and by quantifying a number (lines 161-162 – "forty-five states") Ohio is abdicating their decisions to another state jurisdiction; that is, a state that may change from being one of the 45 to joining 5 other states and dropping the national standard to 44 states. So even if 44 states, or 88% of 50 states, agree to the national standard, that wouldn't be a high enough threshold for Ohio under this bill. There should be no reason for Ohio to require a higher threshold than what is required as a vote to change the U.S. Constitution (67% of the legislature and 75% of the states). By definition, a national standard is one recognized by at least half of the states, so if a certain number of states is to be specified to recognize a national standard, it should be at 26 states (51%).

The definition of "national standard" should be the standard required simply by a <u>majority of the states</u>. The easiest way to make this work is to change the phrase in lines 161-162 from "is required by at least forty-five states,..." to "<u>is required by a majority of the states,...</u>".

Although this testimony and the examples given are for the engineering and surveying professions, the changes outlined above would work for any profession that follows accepted national standards and would keep the Health, Safety and Welfare protection of the public in place for all of Ohio.

Thank you for your time in allowing testimony to make this the best bill possible. Again, please visit the ARPL website and read the handouts I have attached to this testimony.



2/5/2020
Joe Sangiorgio
jsangiorgio@craftdc.com
1-202-550-2709

New Survey: Consumers Concerned About Rush to Eliminate Professional Licensing

Clear Support for Rigorous Professional Licensing to Protect the Public Exists

Findings Come as State Legislatures Weigh Weakening or Eliminating Licensing

WASHINGTON, D.C. – The Alliance for Responsible Professional Licensing (ARPL) today announced the results of a <u>national survey</u> that indicated widespread public support for maintaining rigorous professional licensing standards for professions that have a clear impact on public health, safety and welfare. These findings were announced as many state legislatures are considering broad proposals to overhaul or eliminate state licensing requirements in the current legislative session.

Legislation weakening state professional licensing requirements was introduced in the West Virginia legislature earlier this month. Similar legislation is expected to be introduced in other states in the coming weeks and months.

Eliminating licensing has become a top priority of groups such as the conservative American Legislative Exchange Council (ALEC) and the Koch-funded Americans for Prosperity, with model legislative proposals that include the complete elimination of all professional and occupational licensing.

The <u>survey</u> was conducted by Benenson Strategy Group and yielded these key findings:

75% of voters believe that it is important to ensure qualifications for professionals in certain industries. A majority of voters believe that current professional licensing requirements protect the public and should not be reformed.

The Alliance for Responsible Professional Licensing (ARPL) promotes a responsible, balanced approach to professional licensing. We aim to educate policymakers and the public on the importance of high standards, rigorous education, and extensive experience within highly complex, technical professions that are relied upon to protect public safety and enhance public trust. For more information, visit www.responsiblelicensing.org.



NEWS RELEASE

- More than 70% of voters believe that regulating professionals in accounting, engineering, architecture, landscape architecture, and related fields with high impact on public safety and welfare is important.
- 71% of voters believe professional licensing should be required unless it can be proven that eliminating licensing will not have a negative impact on public health and safety. The public is wary of the alternative approach: requiring licensing only when it is proven necessary for health and safety.
- 67% of voters believe that consumers are best protected by a system that regulates education, examination and experience standards—all of which are overseen by a professional licensing board.

"An overwhelming, bipartisan majority of the American people understand that professional licensing is rigorous for good reason and they want to keep it that way," said Skip Braziel, a member of the ARPL, who also serves as Vice President for State Regulatory and Legislative Affairs at the American Institute of CPAs (AICPA). "Consumers want to know that the professionals they hire are qualified and as this survey makes clear, voters want to see responsible licensing protected."

"The public recognizes the critical role that licensing and licensing boards play in protecting the public," said Marta Zaniewski, an ARPL member who also serves as the Assistant Vice President of External Engagement for the National Council of Architectural Registration Boards (NCARB). "This is why consumers are understandably wary of the anti-licensing proposals being floated in their state capitals. Licensing boards not only establish qualifications for a profession, but act on the public's behalf to uphold the highest standards for our profession and take action against bad practitioners. This indispensable public protection role will be lost if licensing is eliminated."

You can read the survey summary here.

Background:

ARPL is a unique coalition that brings together professional organizations and their licensing boards at a time when there is significant concern over the appropriate level of licensing required by law. The coalition was formed to ensure their voices are heard by policymakers and the public amid the growing debate

The Alliance for Responsible Professional Licensing (ARPL) promotes a responsible, balanced approach to professional licensing. We aim to educate policymakers and the public on the importance of high standards, rigorous education, and extensive experience within highly complex, technical professions that are relied upon to protect public safety and enhance public trust. For more information, visit www.responsiblelicensing.org.



around licensing. You can learn more about the Alliance and the importance of professional licensing at www.responsiblelicensing.org.

Members of ARPL include the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA), American Institute of Architects (AIA), American Society of Civil Engineers (ASCE), the American Society of Landscape Architects (ASLA), the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards (CLARB), National Association of State Boards of Accountancy (NASBA), National Council of Architectural Registration Boards (NCARB), National Society of Professional Engineers (NSPE) and National Council of Examiners for Engineering and Surveying (NCEES).

For more information about the study or to request an interview with an ARPL representative, please contact Joe Sangiorgio at JSangiorgio@craftdc.com or 1-202-550-2709.



LICENSED TO MOVE:

Pathways, principles, and pitfalls for interstate practice

THERES DIGNITY IN
ALL WORK. AND
WE KNOW THAT
WHETHER YOU
MAKE YOUR LIVING
AS A PLUMBER, A BARBER, A
NURSE, OR ANYTHING ELSE, YOU
DON'T LOSE YOUR SKILLS SIMPLY
BECAUSE YOU MOVED HERE.

Arizona Gov. Doug Ducey, upon signing AZ House Bill 2569, the nation's first universal recognition licensing legislation.

Gov. Ducey is correct that individuals do not lose valuable knowledge or expertise simply by moving across state lines. However, the public's trust in rigorous standards that lead to consumer health, safety, and welfare could be lost if interstate licensing is not designed correctly.

The Alliance for Responsible Professional Licensing (ARPL) supports policies and legislative initiatives that seek to build pathways to interstate practice for professionals in highly technical professions. ARPL represents professions and licensing boards that have more than 100 years of combined experience in creating greater flexibility for professionals and is uniquely positioned to offer best practices

that could be helpful as lawmakers work to achieve interstate practice for a broader mix of professions and occupations. This paper explores several examples of how states can responsibly accomplish flexibility and mobility.

ONE GOAL, THREE PRINCIPLES

The demand for enhancing interstate practice is readily apparent and evidenced by a surge of legislative proposals during the past two years. The marketing of Arizona House Bill 2569 as a "universal" pathway to deliver greater economic choice and liberty is undoubtedly attractive, with multiple motivating factors contributing to its appeal:

- a) Economic (e.g., ensuring an adequate supply of workers or meeting consumer demand for services);
- b) Ideological (e.g., a belief in limiting the encroachment of government); or
- c) Political (e.g., supporting certain constituencies such as military spouses or members of underserved communities).

However, underpinning this drive to "universality" is the application of a "one-size-fits-all" solution across myriad professions and occupations. This is not an indictment of the desire for uniformity. Uniformity is necessary to enhance

interstate practice. The problem is that applying a solution without first acknowledging the diversity between, and within, occupations and professions compromises time-tested models, frustrating, instead of enhancing, interstate practice goals. The question at hand is how to avoid the unintended consequences of overly broad reform models. The first step is selecting an appropriate and suitable model.

There are several models available, depending upon the policy priorities a state is trying to achieve. For example, is the priority to construct an interstate mobility system that recognizes licensees from states with substantially similar requirements? Or, is it to facilitate reciprocity by requiring out-of-state individuals to obtain a new license through an expedited application process? Either model can create an occupation-or profession-appropriate model.

Three guiding principles provide a simple roadmap for interstate practice reform:

- Recognize mobility and reciprocity systems that work
- 2) Develop substantially equivalent requirements for education, examination, and experience the "three Es"
- 3) Provide adequate public protection

By embracing these principles, states will have more predictable, implementable and sustainable interstate practice systems that benefit the public and the professions or the occupations being reformed. These guiding principles provide a framework for policies to support professional growth and mobility, and to ensure public health, safety, and welfare.

PRINCIPLE NO. 1

RECOGNIZE MOBILITY AND RECIPROCITY SYSTEMS THAT WORK

Both mobility and reciprocity are built upon state-based licensing. Either will accelerate interstate practice, but each is unique and may have varying costs and benefits, depending on the occupation or profession. The fact that these terms often are used interchangeably in proposals and testimony suggests there is confusion in the policy goals. Clearing up confusion on the front end helps to ensure clarity in the result.

All ARPL member professions (architects, Certified Public Accountants, professional surveyors, landscape architects and professional engineers) have clearly defined interstate practice systems in place. Professionals can obtain reciprocal licenses or have mobility



Mobility

(also known as portability) allows licensees to practice their profession or perform duties in a different state without acquiring an additional license (e.g., CPAs use a mobility model).



Reciprocity

(also known as comity or endorsement) allows states to grant a license based on all or portions of an applicant's qualifications used for initial licensure in another state (e.g., all five professions ARPL represents use reciprocity).



options, giving them the freedom to practice their profession anywhere in the country. For example, the standards for a uniform licensing system are already in place for engineering, surveying, and landscape architecture.

ARPL MEMBER MODEL LAW EXAMPLES

Model laws can create specific statutory or administrative guidelines necessary to support a well-crafted interstate program beyond initial licensure. ARPL members employ model laws as the legal framework to implement uniform licensing requirements across all 50 states and territories.

National Council of Examiners for Engineering and Surveying

The National Council of Examiners for Engineering and Surveying (NCEES) has been providing the Model Law as a resource for member boards and state legislators since 1932, updating it as needed to align with current practices. The Model Law reflects best practices as determined by the NCEES member boards and serves as a model for individual state or territorial practice legislation to promote uniformity and simplify interstate licensure for professional engineers and surveyors.

Changes to the Model Law typically go through a two-year process of committee study before being presented for debate and adoption by the full Council membership, which consists of engineering and surveying licensing boards in all U.S. states and territories. A majority of state licensing boards expedite the comity licensure process for engineers and surveyors who meet the Model Law requirements for education, experience and examination. In most of these cases, a license to practice in an additional state can be issued within only a few days.

Additionally, NCEES offers Model Rules, which complement the Model Law by explaining broad provisions stated in the Model Law and offering the details from an administrative

perspective. NCEES Model Rules are designed to assist member licensing boards, board counsel, and board administrators in preparing and updating board rules.

Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards

Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards (CLARB) Model Law and Regulations are a resource for legislatures and licensing boards addressing a range of issues, from public protection to reciprocity. Similar to the NCEES Model Law, the CLARB Model Law promotes uniformity in licensing laws (affording predictability, commercial efficiency, and enhanced trust in the profession), establishes minimal standards of competence, and facilitates professional reciprocity.

Additionally, CLARB Certification facilitates interstate practice by expediting reciprocal licensure across the United States and Canada. CLARB Certification is a distinction that signifies an applicant has met broadly accepted professional standards that are based on state licensure requirements. CLARB Certification carries a recommendation that the applicant is granted licensure without further review. This industry-recognized tool enables licensing boards to fast track reciprocity and is used in almost every jurisdiction. CLARB Certification expedites the licensing process by verifying an applicant's credentials for meeting licensure requirements and reduces steps within the process.

RECOMMENDATION

Lawmakers should look to the previously outlined models as examples of interstate practice systems that work and are lauded for their success. Legislators should also work with professional associations and state licensing boards to familiarize themselves with existing model laws, including interstate practice systems.

PRINCIPLE NO. 2

DEVELOP SUBSTANTIALLY EQUIVALENT REQUIREMENTS FOR EDUCATION, EXAMINATION, AND EXPERIENCE — THE "THREE Es"

A high-functioning, interstate practice system depends upon "substantially equivalent" requirements and qualifications for initial licensing between states. Substantial equivalency is commonly described as jurisdictions requiring comparable amounts of education, the passage of a uniform national exam, and experience, the "three Fs."

Substantial equivalency helps ensure all professionals are licensed and regulated equally, regardless of where they practice or who employs them. Substantial equivalency signals the completion of minimal qualifications to boards and the public. In the CPA profession, the Uniform Accountancy Act houses the initial licensure requirements under substantial equivalency:

- · 150 hours of education
- Passing the Uniform CPA Examination
- One year of work experience

ACHIEVING THE THREE ES THROUGH MODEL LAWS

Through model law recommendations, boards assist legislatures to establish the standards for the Three Es. In 1970, the National Council of Architectural Registration Boards (NCARB) published NCARB Model Law and Regulations. The document offers a guide for draft statutory and regulatory language and is a national model for architectural regulation. The NCARB Model Law and Regulations help the NCARB's Member Boards carry out their mission to protect the public, by regulating the practice of architecture, and is a resource for jurisdictions as they update their practice.

NCARB's Model Law and Regulations create a legal framework that is flexible, adaptable, and responsive to each jurisdiction's constitutional authority in determining the appropriate level of protection for its citizens. Not all model language will be — or is expected to be — adopted by all U.S. architectural licensing boards. Instead, the document is designed to be a resource that

THE FIRST MODEL LAW TO REGULATE THE PRACTICE OF PUBLIC ACCOUNTANCY WAS PUBLISHED IN 1916.



provides a national model, which assists boards in navigating challenging areas of architectural regulation, offers consistent licensing and regulatory standards, is easily adapted to fit the diverse needs of NCARB's members, and will serve as the foundation for future enhancements to the reasonable regulation of the profession.

In ARPL's collective experience, model law development is best achieved when professional associations and licensing boards work alongside policymakers.

RECOMMENDATION

We suggest including legislative language such as, "applicant has met standards substantially equivalent to or greater than required in this state" or "compare the authorized scope of practice in the state the applicant is licensed in."

Additionally, we strongly advise states to begin working with neighboring states, or states that might bring in an influx of applicants, when implementing substantial equivalency. This will mitigate the risk for states with more stringent requirements receiving applicants from states that do not have the same requirements.

PRINCIPLE NO. 3

PROVIDE ADEQUATE PUBLIC PROTECTION

Professional licensing statute enforcement is essential to ensure the protection of public health, safety, and welfare. Clearly defined enforcement and oversight functions of licensing boards instill confidence, from both licensed professionals and the public, in a state-sponsored regulatory system. Uniformity and oversight should not end at initial licensure; it should continue throughout the career of professionals.

ROLE FOR PROFESSIONAL LICENSING BOARDS

The public is best served when state regulatory boards, duly constituted under state law, are free to regulate professional licensure on behalf of the public. In addition to public sector participation, boards are generally composed of qualifying individuals who have met appropriate education, experience, and competency standards for licensure and who adhere to the ethical practice of their profession. The public interest also is best served when the judgment of technical qualifications and the evaluation of professional competence is made by licensing boards that include members who are licensed in the profession.

ARPL members have their standards codified into state laws and regulations:



Model law and model regulations

Provide guidelines for establishing and updating laws, rules, and regulations that are common to all jurisdictions and facilitate reciprocity with provisions that allow for consistent requirements throughout all jurisdictions.



Model continuing education standards

Ensure that licensees remain current in the profession and allow them to continue to learn and expand their skills.



Model code of professional conduct

Ensure that licensees will practice in the best interest of the client and the general public.



State licensing boards are critical to maintaining professional accountability and guarding against unscrupulous practices. Boards are provided authority, by law, to investigate complaints, hold administrative hearings ensuring due process, revoke or suspend licenses, initiate actions for injunctions, or bring civil or criminal charges against licensees. These oversight functions are critical for protecting public health, safety, and welfare, not only at initial licensure, but throughout the career of the licensee.

practice system. These laws gave the state granting practice privileges and the state granting the original license oversight over the licensee.² At the National Association of State Boards of Accountancy's (NASBA) 111th Annual Meeting, Tara Isa Koslov, chief of staff to the Chairman of the FTC stated, "We recognize accountancy as having done mobility and accountability right." Koslov noted, "Importantly, you are providing disciplinary support beyond state lines."

ACCOUNTABILITY GUARANTEED

Under an interstate practice system, licensing boards can exercise jurisdiction over any licensee practicing in their state or territory, regardless of where the license was issued. The licensee is still held accountable and to the same standards. Giving each licensing board automatic jurisdiction over any licensee practicing in their state enhances public protection and minimizes duplicative regulation.

Moreover, any licensee practicing across state lines can do so without being subjected to redundant compliance requirements, such as notices to the incoming state's licensing board and additional fees. For example, a landscape architect who is licensed in one state and practices in another would face disciplinary action for any wrongdoing from the boards of both states.

In a 2018 policy paper released by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), Options to Enhance Occupational License Portability, the FTC recognized the accounting profession for utilizing model laws to achieve an interstate

RECOMMENDATION

In a state-sponsored regulatory system, states should have clearly defined enforcement and oversight functions. Licensing boards instill confidence, from both licensed professionals and the public. Uniformity and oversight should not end at initial licensure; it should continue throughout the career of all professionals.



Common pitfalls to avoid

Without careful attention to avoiding the most common pitfalls, poorly designed systems can fail the professionals they are intended to help and the public that trusts licensing to create minimum qualifications. Well-intentioned proposals to create interstate practice can easily go awry and cause more harm than good.



COMMON PITFALLS TO AVOID

PITFALL NO. 1

FORCING ACCEPTANCE OF OUT OF STATE LICENSES, WITH NO ASSURANCE OF MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS

Well-functioning interstate practice models are built upon a foundation of substantially equivalent licensing requirements between jurisdictions. These requirements establish the minimum qualifications and competency to practice and are critical to protecting public health and safety. Confidence in the minimum level of qualification allows states to trust licenses from other states, which is an essential requirement for interstate practice.

For professions and occupations without uniform standards, minimum qualifications can vary significantly from state to state. In the absence of consistent, high standards, lawmakers risk creating a system in which their state must recognize out-of-state licenses without any assurance that the license qualifications are on par with their statEs requirements. States have no assurance that license holders from other states have met a minimum level of competency. Moreover, the system lends itself to abuse by enabling someone to get licensed in a state with less stringent requirements, then use that license to practice in a state in which they otherwise would not be qualified.

RECOMMENDATION

Model laws, such as those written by ARPL members, allow out-of-state applicants to complete necessary education, experience, and examination requirements and signal that all licensee who meet the requirements are minimally competent to provide professional services and protect public health and safety. If model language is not readily available, states should work with neighboring states to establish minimum requirements that adequately protect the public and to curtail the perverse incentive that leads some individuals to seek out states with low licensure standards

PITFALL NO. 2

CREATING NEW BARRIERS TO INTERSTATE PRACTICE

A well-crafted policy should align with the stated objective of the policymaker. Or more simply put, licensing reform to encourage greater mobility should not create barriers that make mobility more difficult.

To illustrate, one-year residency requirements are being inserted into many of the "universal" recognition bills. It is unclear why the residency requirement exists, but it is particularly unnecessary when applied to highly technical

professions that have already solved the issue of uniform competency. For example, a licensed landscape architect, in good standing, can easily obtain a reciprocal license in other states without the residency requirement. More than half of landscape architects already practice in multiple jurisdictions. By instituting residency requirements, newly licensed landscape architects would encounter a barrier that precludes them from bidding on out-of-state projects.

RECOMMENDATION

A better approach is to have minimum substantially equivalent requirements — such as one year of experience — a license in good standing, and no pending disciplinary actions, which help to ensure the public is adequately protected. Additional requirements, such as a residency requirement, unrelated to the health, safety, and welfare of the public, greatly hinders the existing mobility of out-of-state professionals and should not be included in legislation.

CONCLUSION

The highly technical and complex professions the ARPL represents have created and refined systems to provide for mobility in all 50 states and territories, while protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public. The systems these professions have in place and the lessons ARPL has learned apply to other occupations. Policymakers should leverage the years of combined experience and expertise ARPL has acquired and used some of the best practice guidelines ARPL members produce.

The principles and recommendations outlined in this document provide a clear path to interstate practice. States can establish licensing systems that work for everyone by enacting responsible reform that recognizes proven mobility and reciprocity systems that work; developing substantially equivalent requirements for education, examination, and experience; and providing adequate public protection.

States can support employment growth and encourage consumer choice by establishing interstate practice systems that allow state licensing boards to grant licenses quickly to out-of-state applicants. For licensees, a well-designed interstate practice system allows an individual to seek out additional opportunities in a new location and to get to work more quickly.



"You know, I always wanted to pretend to be an architect," George Costanza told Jerry Seinfeld.

But you wouldn't want Art Vandelay as your architect. Why? Because Vandelay — the sometimes alter ego of Seinfeld's George Costanza — is not really an architect.

That's where licensing comes into play: establishing, verifying, and enforcing the necessary minimum qualifications to practice critical professions such as engineering and architecture competently and safely.

Unfortunately, efforts are underway to undermine licensing and erode the public protection it provides. In state after state — Iowa, Louisiana, Mississippi, Oklahoma, just to name a few — there is an orchestrated campaign to weaken professional standards by slipping legislation through during the COVID-19 crisis so a distracted public won't see it happening, or by invoking the crisis as a justification.

During the COVID-19 crisis, doctors and other medical professionals have been allowed to practice across state lines and mobilize where they are most needed. Those seeking to eliminate professional licensing are using this as a "gotcha" moment to push an anti-licensing agenda.

Their argument: If licensing requirements can be relaxed so doctors can practice in states where they are not licensed, then clearly licensing standards for every occupation and profession can be weakened or eliminated. This conveniently ignores a critical fact: The reason states could trust that out-of-state doctors were qualified to help was that they were able to have confidence in the strong underlying licensing requirements and the licensing systems that uphold them.

In every state, medical professionals must meet stringent licensing standards. The country's ability to respond to the crisis was made possible because of a strong licensing system — not in spite of it. If COVID-19 taught us anything about licensing, it's that strong, consistent licensing standards are a critical foundation for professions entrusted to protect the public.

We agree that some reforms, such as those allowing licenses to be more portable across states, make sense. What is not warranted is the wholesale gutting of licensing requirements for all occupations and professions — even professions such as engineering and architecture, for whom proven licensing models are already in place and working well.

Despite that, some anti-licensing groups — notably, the Koch network and its affiliated state institutes — are still pushing a wholesale anti-licensing agenda. Often using hair braiders and barbers to make the case against overzealous licensing requirements, anti-licensing proponents are lobbying for a one-size-fits-all downgrading of licensing requirements, qualifications, and oversight.

Despite what proponents of weakening or eliminating licensing say, the ramifications of their proposals are not limited to the barbershop. In fact, their proposals fail even to acknowledge differences across the multitude of occupations and professions. In their world, nail technicians, tattoo artists, hairstylists, teachers, architects, engineers, and CPAs should all be subject to the same licensing standards — or lack thereof.

Some proposals even go so far as to suggest that no license is needed as long as consumers are informed and sign a waiver acknowledging that the service provider is unlicensed. The problem, of course, is the work done by complex, highly technical professions such as CPAs, architects, engineers, surveyors, and landscape architects affects the public at large, not just one consumer who commissions the job.

When it comes to professions that protect our physical safety — such as civil engineers who design, construct, and maintain public infrastructure, including bridges, airports, dams, and systems for water supply — and our financial security— such as CPAs who uphold the integrity of our financial systems — rigorous standards based on education, examination, and experience are critical. Weakening or outright eliminating these standards put public safety and welfare at risk.

Indeed, no reasonable person thinks we should be using Yelp reviews instead of licensing standards to judge the qualifications of an engineer determining the weight and wind load for a suspension bridge. You or someone you love might have to drive over that bridge someday.

Are some reforms needed for some occupations and professions? Yes. Should licensing that ensures rigorous standards for complex, highly technical professions that impact public health, safety, and welfare be gutted as well? Absolutely not. Pretending to be an architect is funny in a sitcom. It's dangerous in real life.

Christy Van Buskirk, P.E., is chairwoman of the American Society of Civil Engineers Committee on Licensure.